Boone County Health Board

May 17th, 2023, at 6:00pm

 Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Present

Gabrielle Nicholas                           Dr. Servies
                        
Tricia Wright                                   Vickie Foster 

            
Michael Reynolds
Sue Birge



Crystal Jones                                    Abby Misner     
                         



John Cowan                                     
Lisa Younts
Paulette Berger

Lacey Henson

Welcome by Gabrielle Nicholas
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for March 15th, 2023, meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Crystal Jones.    
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave these reports.  
· Governor Holcomb’s Public Health Commission Update: Senate Bill 4 passed the legislature, and the lawmakers passed a new state budget that includes a historic investment in public health in Indiana, for a total of $225 million over the biennium - $75 million for 2024 and $150 million for 2025. I sent out a Teams meeting invite from the Indiana Department of Health’s Deputy Health Commissioner, Pam Pontones regarding this update and next steps and I’m not sure if anyone was able to attend that meeting, but I will recap. The Boone County Commissioners will decide whether the health department will opt-in or opt-out of the new public health services funding. I have briefly discussed the funding prior to the passing of the bill with Commissioner Jeff Wolf. We will be meeting with the Commissioners on Friday morning to discuss it more in depth now that it has passed. If the Commissioners opt-in, that means the health department agrees to provide the public health core services listed in the bill. For 2024, the health department will receive between $690,417 and $920,556 depending on how many LHDs opt-in. The county council’s match will have to be an average of the county tax levy-related funds distributed to the health department in the preceding three years. In 2025, the health department will receive between $1,380,834 and $1,841,112. The county council’s match will need to be at least 20% of the new funding being received. These next 2 years are crucial in determining sustainable funding through the state’s budget appropriations. LHDs will need to submit a county health plan and budget report to be approved by the state and report twice a year on the budget spending. The Indiana Department of Health believes that this funding will be ongoing but will be determined on a biennial basis through the legislative process. 

· Gigi will write a letter of support to the Commissioners. 

Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave these reports.
· Over March and April, our nurses have investigated 25 communicable disease reports. 
· Latent TB:  There are currently 4 Latent TB Infection cases we are following and providing treatment for through the state. They all will finish treatment over the next 2 months. We have 1 active case that we are providing medication for. 
· We have had 1 new case of an elevated blood lead level in a child under the age of 7. Nursing completed a Lead Home visit for the household and case management will continue with that family. We are now offering free blood lead level testing in the office. The Indiana Department of Health provides free testing supplies, and the samples are sent to their lab. We have performed 1 blood lead level test. 
· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. We have seen 13 patients in March and April and provided free vaccines to those individuals.
· The routine immunization clinic continues Tuesdays by appointment only. We have given 88 routine vaccinations. 
· Our Public Health Nurses and Health Educator attended the regional school nurse’s liaison meeting to discuss how local health departments in district 5 have been supporting their school nurses. They also attended the Indiana Department of Health’s World TB Day.
· For March and April, our Vital Records program has issued 232 birth certificates and 434 death certificates. 
Covid-19 Updates

· The Public Health Emergency ended on May 11th. The World Health Organization stated that COVID-19 is now an established and ongoing health issue that no longer constitutes a public health emergency of international concern. It has highlighted the decreasing trend in COVID-19 deaths, the decline in hospitalizations and intensive care unit admissions, and the high levels of population immunity to SARS-CoV-2. CDC continues to recommend that everyone stays up to date on COVID-19 vaccinations and to test if symptomatic. Vaccines will remain free for everyone as long as the supply of federally purchased vaccines last. Coverage for COVID-19 testing and treatment will vary by insurance type. For people with Medicaid coverage, testing will remain covered at no cost through September 2024. For those without insurance, testing and treatment will no longer be covered, and the cost will be determined by individual providers. However, free tests and treatment may be available at local free clinics or community health centers. We do not have any free tests available to the public. Our supply from IDOH has been used up. CDC cases, test positivity rates will no longer be calculated. The focus will be on hospitalizations and deaths. Also, the COVID transmission levels and COVID community levels will no longer be reported.  
· Positive Cases by month:

November
111


December
158


January
 76


February 
 71


March

 75


April

 67

Covid-19 Vaccine Updates

· Our Covid Vaccine Clinic has moved to Tuesdays by appointment only to incorporate with our regular vaccine clinic. We have given 26 covid vaccines.

· New guidance has been provided and the use of monovalent covid vaccines has now been discontinued and affirmed the sole use of bivalent vaccines.

Community Outreach

· We conducted in-school vaccination clinics at Thorntown Elementary, Granville Wells Elementary, and Western Boone. We administered 138 vaccines to 78 students.
· We met with Zionsville Community Schools to discuss a partnership in the fall to provide back to school immunization clinic at their back-to-school event.
· Our health educator provided vaping/tobacco education to Zionsville High School students.
· Narcan education and kits were provided to Western Boone school nurses, the staff of Zionsville Parks Department, Johnson Controls, and the Indiana United Methodist Childrens Home. Training was provided to 37 individuals with 61 Narcan kits distributed. 

· We continue to host a School Nurses meeting. There was not a meeting in March due to spring break dates. In April, we had a presentation from Purdue Extension on community school resources and programs. This was our last meeting for the 22-23 school year. We will resume our meetings in August. 

· The Boone County Healthy Coalition presented the Boone County Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP) at the last meeting in March at Witham Health Services and then another health summit was held in April in Zionsville.  I had asked our Health Educator to be the keynote speaker at this event and she did a wonderful job expressing the importance of community partnerships and how specifically our community came together during the pandemic. This was a great collaboration with our community partners and our part time food inspector, and our summer intern did an amazing job putting all the information together into this document. 
Environmental Updates
Abby Misner gave this report.

HOUSING/POOLS:

Housing inspections have increased over the past two months. The complaints are mostly about "junk" on the outside of the property now that it is getting nice outside and people are working in their yards. I have a few properties that I visit every other week. Seasonal pools are starting to open. There are 33 locations with 48 pools and 2 splash pads for just seasonal pools. Ron from Indoor Air Quality met us at Zionsville High School to do an air quality test for chloramines. This device converts water into gases to test for the chloramines in the air. Our Summer Intern, Lucy Gascho, starts May 15th. Abby and I worked Tox Drop with Boone County Solid Waste on Saturday April 29th. It was a great turn out. 

VECTOR CONTROL:

March - Completed one temporary event inspection at Zionsville High School Dance Competition.  Received Category 8 Mosquito Control License.  Attended Vector Control and I am the new Central Delegate for IVCA (Indiana Vector Control Association). Tick dragged for 1 mile on the Big 4 Trail in Lebanon and have been completing surveillance for larva.  
April - Completed a 1- mile tick drag of Thorntown Big 4 Trail and collected one tick.  Received one mosquito complaint in Thorntown.  Completed Surveillance of nine different mosquito like habitats and treated Gateway Park (Whitestown), Anson Acres (Whitestown) and Abner Longley Park (Lebanon).  Completed one mosquito training with the state IDOH and training with Hamilton County Vector Control. 

FOODS:

We re-opened BP (Indianapolis Ave.), Local Harvest Farms (Commissary), and new GXO micro market. Along with those establishments, also opened three new mobiles; Dogs to Go by Uncle Zo, Tropical Sno, and Joella’s Hot chicken, Caseys on 32, Grilliant Foods (Commissary), and Mike's Meaty Jerky at 1920 Vault. We also opened several new mobiles; Bus Stop Bistro, King Asher's Ice Cream Cart, SW Concessions (Tenderloins/Burgers) and Flight Burger. Flight Burger stays set up at the Ferris Auto on 32.  Received complaints about Harmony Steakhouse and Huddle House. Civil Penalties were given out for Wendy's (WT), Zionsville Dairy Queen, Harmony Steakhouse, and Huddle House. Dispatched to broken sprinkler head at Jimmy Johns (WT) remediated within the day to re-open, business park fire, steak and shake, and a semi-truck accident. Attended monthly Tuesday training. Claire received Food Manager Certification and can proctor Always Food Safe Food Manager Certification Exams. Met with our new district liaison Kimberly Wolfla.
The temporary events kicked off this month with the Hob Nob Market which had nine food vendors consisting of five food trucks and four temporary vendors. There were two temporary events this month, Whitestown Easter Egg Hunt, and Viking Fest, also in Whitestown. The two events combined had a total of eleven vendors, with six food trucks and five temporary vendors. 

SEPTIC:

March and April had a combined 18 letter of requirements issued and 27 plot plans reviewed. Two lead inspections were completed in March due to high blood lead levels. 

PREPARDENESS:

The air conditioning unit that was purchased for our inflatable shelter was used for approximately 30 days at the sheriff’s department. The dispatch center in the basement of the sheriff’s office stopped working and our unit was used as a temporary fix until the new part came in.

OTHER:
We visited Toppers in Logansport to do a tour of their facility. They manufacture dog, cat, and horse treats. 

Misc. Business 
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; John Cowan Seconded by; Paulette Berger. 
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for July 19th, 2023, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room. 

Gabrielle Nicholas





      Herschell Servies, MD         President - Health Board                  
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